Executive Council

Approved
Minutes

October 26, 2010

DRAFT

Wilsey Conference Center A/B

The meeting was called to order at 4:10 PM by Shelton Ensley Chair of Executive Council. The reading and prayer were given by Deborah White. Shelton welcomed the new Executive Council Members: Matthew Burt Peninsula, Deanery, finishing Karen Swanson’s term on council (class of 2011); The Rev. Dana Corselo and Gary Hunt elected by Diocesan Convention. 

l. Those Present: The Rt. Rev. Marc Handley Andrus, Bishop and President.

Elected Members: Roulhac Austin, Paul Burrows, Matthew Burt, Shelton Ensley, Kathy Ferrando, Vicki Gray, Peter Jensen, Jay Luther, Donald Mullikan, Richard Patenaude, Lauran Pifke, Pam Redding, Deborah White. Dana Corselo and Gary Hunt. 
Conference Call: Dianne Smith.

Bishops Appointees: Melissa Ridlon, Jay Watan, Donald White.

Ex-Officio Members: David Frangquist, Christopher Hayes, Robert McCaskill, Nina Pickerrell.
Diocesan House Staff: Jim Forsyth, Sean McConnell, Julia McCray Goldsmith.
Visitor: Jan Parkin, Episcopal Charities.

Absent: Dewitt Bowman, Len Johnson, David Lui, Tim Smith.

11. Modification / Adoption of Agenda:

Sean McConnell asked that his time under Staff Reports be given to Jan Parkin executive director of Episcopal Charities. It was MSC- 1 to accept the agenda as modified

.
111. Approval of September Minutes:

It was Msc-2 to approve the September 14, 2010 minutes with the following modifications: pg.1, l. Those Present: change Pike to Pifke; Pg.3,lV. Change $5023.85 to $523.85. and two corrections to spelling of Michael Lapsley’s name.
lV. Bishop Marc’s Report:
The Bishop thanked Staff and the many others that worked so hard to make the convention a success. The attendance for the Friday Eucharist was up from Last year. Saturday was a long day and there will be a meeting to discuss this in December. Bishop Marc welcomed the new members of Executive Council and gave a short history of Council. Diocesan Council and the Board of trustees came together to form a new body named Executive Council two years ago which is still coming into being with two years of good leadership. This body is composed of members elected from the deaneries and from the convention, appointees by the Bishop and ex-officio members. The Council needs to have a balance of skills in order to work efficiently.

The Retreat is scheduled for Thurs. Dinner Feb. 3 through Fri. lunch Feb.4th. It is an important time for Council members to be together and plan the coming years work.
Bishop Marc commented on the Episcopal-Anglican Climate Justice gathering scheduled for Dec 6-10 at the Bishop Kellogg Conference Center in San Pedro de Macoris, Dominican Republic (see attached information). The United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change is taking place in Cancun, Mexico November 29-Dec. 10. 2010.
 The Rt. Rev. Naudal Gomes, Bishop of the Episcopal Anglican Diocese of Curitiba, Brazil and The Rt. Rev. Marc Andrus, Bishop of the Episcopal Diocese of California USA will assemble a parallel meeting from Dec. 6-10, 2010 in Santo Domingo, Dominican Republic. Other Anglican Bishops from Cuba, Ecuador, and the Dominican Republic, the council of Churches in South America and possibly our Presiding Bishop will be attend. Other members of our diocese will accompany the Bishop. The decision to meet in Dominican Republic will be a witness to a particular climate justice challenge : the vulnerability of small island nations.

The Rev Joshua Griffin, contact for this event is available at www.episcopalclimatejustice.org. Griff’s wife will be graduating from medical school and this may mean a move for Griff. Funded by the endowment income committed to the Bishop’s discretion, this position needs to be restored if he leaves the area. 
The delegation also plans to go to Haiti after the conference to support the rebuilding of the Cathedral destroyed in the earthquake and the well known music school, an important part of the culture of Haiti.
The assessment review conversation continues and will conclude in February-March. Shelton Ensley, Roulhac Austin and Lauren Pike of council continue work on this important task force.
V. Staff Reports:
1.Episcopal Charities: Jan Parkin, Executive Director.
Episcopal Charities which operates Action net-works whose volunteers, in partnership with professional and governmental entities, focus on healthcare, education and the environment. EC is rolling out Action Networks in the geographic areas of each deanery so that volunteers can meet on their own home turf and develop local outreach projects which may be funded by EC.  At this time there are many more volunteers than there is work for so Jan invited inquiries for help locally. For information go to the Episcopal Charities Website- www.episcopalcharities.org/action-networks.html . 
Look for community organizing training which is being scheduled. 
2.Ministry Development: Julia McCray Goldsmith. 
 The 2010-2011 Diocese of California Ministry Calendar was distributed.  This is available on line and shows many available ministry opportunities. Some of these are Camps and Conferences, college ministry, formation for children, the Latino Theological Academy , youth and Young Adults, and cursillo. A summary of the material from the first conversations held at the convention will be available soon. These conversations address the question of what it means to be stewards of the Episcopal community and tradition. Ongoing conversations will be held into 2011 and include an advent program which Julia will circulate to rectors and vicars in early December.
V1. Department of Finance/ September Financials: Bob McCaskill.
Treasurer, Bob McCaskill reported that the Finance Committee convened on October 12. The Committee reviewed in detail the 3 statements received with the meeting packet:
1. Income Statement YTD 9/30/10.

- The Assessment line shows that our YTD assessment receipts are on budget.
- Our YTD expenses are about 9% below budget. This is comparable to where we were last year at this time.

-CAUTION: Although the bottom line shows a YTD surplus of $314K, the 2ed line of the income statement (Assessment Funding) reflects $265k of income that is “phantom” income in that it is taken from prior years’ reserve to fund the 10% assessment relief granted for 2009.
2. Aging Report.

Several of the delinquent balances have increased this month. But, no parishes (and only a few missions) are 60 days delinquent in payroll and benefits.

3. Union Bank Line of Credit.

There were no significant changes from last month’s report. The committee did approve a new line of credit for All Souls, Berkeley for $70,000 for seismic retrofitting of the 10-unit apartment building located adjacent to the church. The loan is to be repaid from a capital campaign in the spring of 2012.
Vll. Standing Committee Report: Nina Pickerrell.

Nina reported that the Standing Committee has organized and the following are the new officers;

President-      David Ota
Vice-President- Ron Johnson

Secretary-      Bob Birss.

At the meeting on Nov. 2ned a liaison to Executive Council will be appointed. Nina said thanks for her time as liaison, if she does not return.

Vlll. Assessment Appeals Committee report:

Chris Rankin- Williams apologized for not being able to attend the meeting in his report which was distributed. Five parishes have applied for assessment relief: 

-St. John’s, Clayton

-St. Michael & All Angel’s, Concord

-St. Luke’s, San Francisco

-St. Mary the Virgin, San Francisco

-St Stephen’s, Belvedere.

 There was discussion about the Assessment Appeals Interim guidelines and the need for update and possible revision of the guidelines. The Committee asked for guidance concerning the appeal for St. John’s, Clayton inasmuch as it is ambiguous whether or not they are eligible for appeal under the Interim guidelines. A motion was made by Dianne Smith and Jay Luther offered a friendly amendment which was accepted. It was MSC-3 to  approve the motion to read as follows:

The Assessment Appeals committee is directed to act on the appeal of St. John’s, Clayton and to render its recommendation to the Executive Council with respect to whether, and to what extent assessment relief should be granted. In making its determination, the Assessment Appeals Committee should initially disregard the requirements of Item 4 of the Conditions of Assessment Relief, and determine whether St. John’s, Clayton meets the other requirements of the Interim Guidelines-Assessment Appeals. If it does, the Assessment Appeals Committee will make its further recommendation to Executive Council with respect to whether Executive Council should waive the requirements of Item 4 of the Conditions of Assessment Relief, stating its detailed reasons in support thereof. In reaching its decision as to whether to recommend waiver, the Assessment Appeals Committee shall take into account St. John’s, Clayton’s past history of assessment relief, together with such other matters as it shall deem appropriate. 
lX. Report/Discussion: Diocesan Committee on Governance- post-Convention.

Review of the 161St Diocesan Convention will begin with a conference call on Nov.11th and continue with a meeting on Dec. 9th including the Bishop, staff, Secretary of Convention and others involved in the planning of the convention.
X. Brief/ No Reports:

-Audit Committee- No Report;
Diocesan Institutions Working Group- No Report- Patrick Hall has been appointed Chair;
-Executive Council Bylaws& Policies- in process of convening in November to begin  work on a framework for exercising Council’s canonical responsibilities of oversight of departments within the Diocese. 
-Racial Reconciliation Task Force-rescheduled to January 15Th,
 a California historian’s remarks on the history of slavery in 

 California.

Xl. Old Business:

1. Ad Hoc Committee on Financial viability- Tabled

2. Assessment Formula Committee Appointments:

There were 11 members on the original Assessment Formula Committee. Most of them were clergy (Shelton will send a list).

We want to enlarge the committee so it is more varied- lay, multicultural, deanery representation. Please send suggestions to Shelton for the Nov. meeting.

3. Steering committee: Lyn Johnson, Dianne Smith and Jay Luther were appointed by Shelton Ensley to bring a slate of candidates for next years’ Executive Council officers to the Dec. meeting. The committee make up is one member from each class ( 2010, 2011, 2012). 
Xll. New Business: canon Changes: Christopher Hayes, Chancellor.

-1. Executive Session. 
-2. Prop 8 appeal- on Monday night, Oct 25, an amicus curiae brief was filed with the United States Court of Appeals( a challenge to the constitutionality of California’s proposition 8) that was signed by the Rt. Rev. Marc Andrus and the Rt. Rev. J. Jon Bruno and 55 clergy and lay leaders, seven congregations and Oasis. Christopher Hayes worked closely with this. It is important for the Episcopal Church to be heard on these issues.

-3. The Report to Executive Council on The Actions of the 161St Diocesan Convention on Proposed Amendments to the Canons was distributed by Christopher Hayes. Ten proposed amendments to the Canons of the Episcopal Church in the Diocese of California were filed with the committee on canons for consideration by the 161st Annual Convention of the Diocese. This document summarizes the action taken by the Convention and any necessary follow-up action that the Executive Council should take or monitor ( This document will be filled with the minutes). 
Xlll. Announcements:

1. Deanery representatives (1 clergy and 1 lay) must be elected by their deanery by the December 14th  Executive Council meeting.

2. There were at least 100 clergy present at the Friday  evening convention Eucharist.

3. November 13 is networking day for the Asian and Pacific Island group to build on what the hopes and needs are for 2011, from 9:00 Am to 3:00 PM.
4. Be sure to take the Pacific Church News survey on how the new distribution is or is not working.

XVl. Sound Bytes for Diobytes:

1-Welcome new members,

2- moving forward from convention’

3- Specific things that deaneries need to do at their Dec. meetings

4- solicit additional members for the Assessment Formula Committee.
XVll. Adjournment / Closing prayer:

The meeting was adjourned in prayer by Pam Redding at 6:25 PM.

                 Respectfully Submitted

                 Mary Louise Gotthold

                 Recording Secretary
